# Columbia CaseWorks

#### ID#210201

PUBLISHED ON NOVEMBER 19, 2020

## Ventilator Rationing During the COVID-19 Pandemic BY WILL MA\*

In March of 2020, the world was facing an unprecedented pandemic. COVID-19, a previously unknown virus, had been spreading across the globe and hundreds of thousands of people were infected. Without a vaccine or known treatment, leaders everywhere mobilized to prevent the disease's spread and save lives. The virus often attacked the respiratory system, making it impossible for some critically ill patients to survive without breathing assistance.

For the first time in United States history, all states, territories, and some federally recognized tribes were approved for major disaster declarations, granting them federal assistance in response to the unfolding crisis.<sup>1</sup> Following President Trump's declaration of a federal emergency on March 13, the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) began coordinating procurement and distribution of medical supplies, equipment, and drugs with public and private partners.<sup>2</sup> Best known for managing regional response efforts following hurricanes and other natural disasters, FEMA was confronting a new crisis with far-reaching economic, health, and social impacts.

The organization quickly set up a Supply Chain Stabilization Task Force led by Rear Admiral John Polowczyk to accelerate manufacturing and evaluate state needs.<sup>3</sup> However as global supply chains slowed dramatically due to the virus, the United States' reliance on overseas firms for medical manufacturing posed a major challenge. Face masks and other personal protective equipment (PPE), especially important for frontline medical care workers, proved relatively uncomplicated to produce domestically and could be re-used in extenuating circumstances. However, ventilators, the medical device used to "breathe" for patients in severe respiratory distress, were much more complex to manufacture.<sup>4</sup> Before March was over, state governors' requests for the life-saving machines outpaced supply.<sup>5</sup> With the possibility that medical facilities in the hardest hit states might not have enough ventilators to keep COVID-19 patients alive, FEMA would need to decide how to allocate their limited supply.

#### Author affiliation

\*Assistant Professor, Columbia Business School

#### Acknowledgements

Lily Valente  $\frac{7}{20}$  provided truly excellent research and writing support for this case.

#### Copyright information

© 2020 by The Trustees of Columbia University in the City of New York.

This case is for teaching purposes only and does not represent an endorsement or judgment of the material included.

This case cannot be used or reproduced without explicit permission from Columbia CaseWorks. To obtain permission, please visit www.gsb.columbia.edu/caseworks, or e-mail ColumbiaCaseWorks@gsb.columbia.edu

# A Global Crisis

As countries around the world geared up to ring in the new decade, worrying news began to filter out of China. Reports of a mysterious virus had been circulating inside the city of Wuhan in Hubei Province. On December 30, Dr. Li Wenliang, an ophthalmologist at Wuhan Central Hospital, took to WeChat to warn colleagues about a cluster of patients displaying pneumonia-like symptoms: fever, trouble breathing, cough. He believed they had contracted SARS,<sup>6</sup> a relatively short-lived but sometimes fatal respiratory illness caused by a coronavirus that appeared in 2002. When a formal notice from the Wuhan Municipal Health Commission to city hospitals sent later that evening was leaked online, officials alerted the World Health Organization's (WHO) China office. On January 4, in their first public notice about the outbreak, the WHO posted to Twitter: "China has reported to WHO a cluster of pneumonia cases—with no deaths—in Wuhan, Hubei Province."<sup>7</sup>

By early March, that cluster had evolved into a widespread epidemic. Identified as a novel, respiratory coronavirus and named COVID-19,<sup>8</sup> the disease quickly spread beyond China's borders (see Exhibit 1).<sup>9</sup> On March 11, the WHO declared a global pandemic and the United States followed with a declaration of national emergency two days later.<sup>10</sup> While much was still unknown about COVID-19, it was becoming clear that this particular coronavirus was unique in its transmissibility, wide range of symptoms, and the degree to which it would disrupt public life. Leaders across the world were closing borders, shutting down nonessential businesses, and imposing mandatory quarantines in an attempt to control its spread. By late March, the mortality rate was estimated to be roughly 10 times that of the seasonal flu<sup>11</sup> and the number of Americans infected was doubling every three days (see Exhibit 2).<sup>12</sup> Urgent action was required to address the grim situation unfolding.

Watching as the health care systems in China and numerous European countries became increasingly strained, doctors in the United States began sounding the alarm, requesting supplies to manage patient care and protect health care workers. They knew that dwindling resources and overburdened frontline responders abroad foreshadowed what might lay in store at home.<sup>13</sup> In the absence of a vaccine or known cure for COVID-19, mechanical ventilators for critically ill patients and personal protective equipment for frontline medical workers would be especially critical to saving lives and slowing the rate of infection.<sup>14</sup>

# The Ventilator Market

The majority of people infected with COVID-19 experienced mild symptoms or no symptoms at all but those who developed the most severe respiratory infections needed breathing assistance to stay alive.<sup>15</sup> In these cases, mechanical ventilators were used to deliver oxygen to a patient's airways through a face mask (noninvasive ventilation) or directly take over the body's breathing processes via the trachea (invasive ventilation).

Research firm IBISWorld expected the market for ventilators to reach \$4.2 billion globally in 2020. This figure represented about a 50% increase over 2019, though revenues were expected to somewhat decline as the pandemic subsided — and /or treatments improved — to \$3.3 billion

over the five years leading to 2025. Ventilators designed for adult patients made up 80% of the total market, with neonatal ventilators comprising the remaining 20% of industry revenue. Note that while the sudden uptick in ventilator demand in 2020 was caused by the COVID-19 outbreak, more modulated longer-term industry growth was expected to be driven by a growing geriatric population and rise in the incidence of respiratory disorders worldwide.<sup>16</sup>

Twenty-five countries exported more than \$10 million of ventilators in 2018 (see Exhibit 3),<sup>17</sup> with European and North American-based firms accounting for the majority of ventilator production. Leading ventilator manufacturers tended to be diversified, multinational companies with facilities located around the world. As of 2020, major players in the industry included US-based Vyaire Medical Inc., Ireland-based Medtronic PLC, and Dutch-based Koninklijke Philips NV.<sup>18</sup> These firms and others produced about 50,000 ventilators per year.<sup>19</sup> With proper maintenance, the devices can last for 10 years.<sup>20</sup>

## A Challenged Global Supply Chain

While hospitals and other health care providers represented the largest purchasers of ventilators,<sup>21</sup> they did not stock enough units to meet demand in catastrophic, "black swan" events such as the terrorist attacks of September 11 or a global pandemic. An analysis by the Society for Critical Care Medicine estimated that approximately 200,000 ventilators were available in the United States at the onset of the COVID-19 outbreak.<sup>22</sup> The majority of these devices were portable or noninvasive machines intended for temporary use during patient transport or to deliver care for disorders like sleep apnea.<sup>23</sup> Only an estimated 62,000 machines were the type of full-featured, invasive ventilators known to adequately support patients with severe respiratory failure. Should the worst come to pass, health care officials predicted that one million individuals might require them.<sup>24</sup>

Stocking emergency inventory for an unknown health crisis simply had not been practical for American hospitals. The financial incentives baked into the country's health care policy had created a system that was right-sized and running at near maximum capacity.<sup>25</sup> Most hospitals were not profitable to begin with<sup>26</sup> and ventilators were very expensive. Units cost between \$25,000 and \$50,000 each<sup>27</sup> before accounting for the regular maintenance and training required to operate the equipment. As a result, an average-sized American hospital might have 20 ventilators per 150 beds<sup>28</sup> and a large share of those would have been in use. In New York, for example, 85% of the ventilators in acute care facilities were utilized under normal, non-catastrophic circumstances.<sup>29</sup>

In the face of a potentially devastating ventilator shortage, discussions turned to ramping up production. Yet factories around the world were shutting down to prevent the disease from spreading to its workers, threatening health care's global supply chains. Hundreds of components from vast networks of suppliers were required to build finished machines. Even if ventilator manufacturers were able to quickly add their own employees and production lines, many were dependent on international sources of raw materials, finished parts, and labor.<sup>30</sup> Dutch-based Koninklijke Philips NV, for example, ran into a roadblock when a small

supplier in the Philippines went into lockdown, cutting off the supply of a sensor used in their ventilators.<sup>31</sup>

Trade disruptions also left the United States in a vulnerable position. Roughly half of the intensive care ventilators in use in the United States were made by foreign companies,<sup>32</sup> with over half of the imports of ventilators and artificial respiration equipment in 2019 coming from Singapore and China.<sup>33</sup> As COVID-19 spread, government leaders imposed restrictions on medical supply exports in order to protect their own countries. By the end of March, over sixty countries had introduced export curbs on medical goods,<sup>34</sup> further restricting supply.

## The Federal Government Steps In

Hospitals typically purchased ventilators directly from manufacturers or wholesalers to meet demand.<sup>35</sup> In the midst of a global pandemic, however, the federal government put FEMA in charge of sourcing, purchasing, and distributing critical medical supplies.<sup>36</sup> Payments from individual hospitals, health care systems, or states could not solve the shortage. Stepping in, FEMA's supply chain task force promptly announced a "Whole of America" approach (see Exhibit 4)<sup>37</sup> to increase the availability of ventilators and other equipment and manage allocation. Rather than fighting for supplies in the market, states would look to FEMA to provide them with ventilators and other protective equipment. In turn, states could distribute the devices to hospitals as needed.

### THE STRATEGIC NATIONAL STOCKPILE

An immediate resource at FEMA's disposal was the Strategic National Stockpile (SNS), which held an estimated 12,700<sup>38</sup> ventilators at the outset of the COVID-19 pandemic. Initially named the Strategic Pharmaceutical Stockpile, the program was established by the Department of Health and Human Services in 1999 to accumulate drugs and vaccines for civilian use in case of a bioterrorist attack. Over time, the repository evolved to contain a broad range of medications and medical equipment available to combat various public health threats, including terrorist attacks, natural disasters, and other mass casualty events.<sup>39</sup>

The SNS was designed to supplement state and local inventories during regional crises.<sup>40</sup> In the event of an emergency, the federal government was responsible for deciding to deploy SNS resources, located in a series of warehouses across the United States facilitating rapid distribution. For example, SNS resources had been deployed after the 2001 World Trade Center bombing and anthrax attacks, Hurricane Katrina in 2005, the H1N1 influenza pandemic in 2009, and Hurricanes Harvey, Irma, and Maria in 2017, among other crises.<sup>41</sup> In the case of COVID-19, FEMA was given oversight of SNS supplies and would decide which states should receive the available ventilators.<sup>42</sup>

### THE DEFENSE PRODUCTION ACT

As state governors' calls for equipment quickly overwhelmed the federal cache,<sup>43</sup> government officials took further steps to increase SNS inventory. On March 18, President Trump issued an executive order invoking the Defense Production Act (DPA) in order to prioritize the production of medical supplies.<sup>44</sup> The DPA was first passed in 1950 to address production

needs during the Korean War and gave the federal government broad authority to direct domestic manufacturing.<sup>45</sup> By issuing contracts for ventilator production under the DPA, the government could expedite supply and ensure finished products were routed through the SNS.<sup>46</sup>

During the first weeks of April, the government issued a series of contracts (Exhibit 5) to companies including General Motors, Ford, Philips, and General Electric. FEMA also facilitated additional private sector partnerships to involve firms with extra raw material, workforce, or factory capacity in the effort.<sup>47</sup> In total, the contracts finalized by mid-April would supply 29,510 ventilators to the SNS by June 1, and 137,431 ventilators by the end of 2020.<sup>48</sup> A later analysis of federal contracting data by the Associated Press estimated that the stockpile would reach 100,000 ventilators by mid-July and almost 200,000 by the end of 2020,<sup>49</sup> a significant increase over the existing 12,700 SNS machines. These supplies could subsequently be distributed to states by FEMA to meet nationwide demand.

## **State Governments**

Though many states had their own limited stockpiles of medical equipment, some, including New York<sup>50</sup> and California<sup>51</sup> had let reserves dwindle as funding dried up following the 2008 recession. Governors quickly found themselves competing to replenish emergency supplies. The ventilator prices climbed drastically as states bid against one another for the remaining inventory of private manufacturers like Medtronic.<sup>52</sup> Forced to put money-making elective procedures on hold because of the virus, hospitals were especially strapped for cash. "Unless we start getting material from the national stockpile," one leader commented, "I don't know where we are going to get it."<sup>53</sup> In addition to FEMA's existing inventory, a historic overhaul of factories was adding thousands of machines to the national supply under DPA contracts.<sup>54</sup> These ventilators could be particularly vital to states' emergency response should a second wave of the virus strike in the fall, as many health experts were predicting.<sup>55</sup>

Yet unknowns surrounding the federal ventilator supply and statewide demand made placing orders challenging. For starters, governors had little clarity around the number of ventilators being added to and deployed from the SNS. Repeated questions about the stockpile's inventory, how many ventilators had been distributed, and how many were on order from manufacturers went unanswered.<sup>56</sup> Even Polowczyk, FEMA's supply chain task force lead, was operating on guesswork. On March 29, he told news outlet Axios, "Today, I, as leader of FEMA's supply chain task force, am blind to where all the product is."<sup>57</sup>

Even in late March, FEMA's distribution decisions remained inconsistent, <sup>58</sup> leaving state leaders scratching their heads: "Officials in Illinois say they asked for 4,000 and got 450. New Jersey sought 2,300 and got 300 . . . Virginia requested 350 ventilators but has not received any."<sup>59</sup> All states received only a fraction of the ventilators they ordered. In contrast, states saw drastically different fulfillment rates for surgical masks: "Florida, a state of 21 million, got all 180,000 N95 masks it wanted. Oregon, a state of 4 million, only received 40,000 of the 400,000 masks it requested, and New Jersey, a state of 9 million, got 85,000 of the 2.9 million masks it

feels it needs."<sup>60</sup> Without specific formulas or explanations for these allocations, some states even raised the possibility that politics could be influencing distribution.<sup>61</sup>

Finally, state governors were not necessarily equipped to understand their own states' needs. Officials did not always have immediate visibility into where existing ventilators were located and which machines were available. Some states, including Ohio<sup>62</sup> and Michigan,<sup>63</sup> had to issue emergency orders asking medical facilities to regularly self-report health care resources and capacity. Predicting future need was also difficult as much about the transmission of COVID-19 was still unknown and epidemiological models forecasted a wide range of possible outcomes.<sup>64</sup> When would the virus reach its peak in each state? Would there be a second wave before a vaccine reached the market? With the efficacy of using ventilators to treat the disease being questioned by some doctors, would treatment protocols change?<sup>65</sup>

Requesting too many ventilators could also stir up controversy. President Trump had already publicly expressed distrust regarding New York's request for 30,000 ventilators, accusing Governor Cuomo of inflating demand and hoarding supplies.<sup>66</sup>

## **FEMA's Decision**

Like the states, FEMA was also operating without a centralized registry for medical equipment or a firm understanding of the disease's transmission and treatment. To better control the situation, evaluate demand, and manage states' requests, FEMA implemented a formal request process for ventilators.<sup>67</sup> As of April 1, states would need to provide detailed responses to a series of questions regarding current ventilator and hospital capacity (Exhibit 6). With this questionnaire, officials hoped to make data-driven decisions about states' true needs.

In making allocations, however, FEMA would need to provide answers to questions that reached beyond their survey. Their decisions could have life and death consequences, and a variety of other ethical and practical considerations had to be weighed. President Trump publicly stated that if ventilators were issued to hospitals prematurely, it would be difficult to get them back from states and redistribute the equipment.<sup>68</sup> For the ventilators to be useful, states and their hospitals would also require access to trained personnel and additional supplies, including the drugs required to facilitate mechanical ventilation. Even if FEMA had perfect information about these variables, it was not clear what a "fair" method for allocating ventilators would be.

## **Discussion Questions**

FEMA

- How should FEMA divide its available ventilators among states when there are not enough to go around? What is a metric to evaluate the fairness of the federal government's allocation?
- Should FEMA listen to state needs as communicated through the requests, or independently assess the severity of COVID-19 in each state?

• FEMA will be adding supply and receiving orders on a rolling basis. How could they make use of information about past demand or future supply in their allocation decisions?

#### STATES

• State governors did not have complete information about their health care systems' current supply of ventilators or future demand. They were also uncertain about how many ventilators the federal government could actually add to the SNS, when these would be delivered, and how they would be allocated among states. Given these circumstances, how should a governor communicate their needs to FEMA?

#### GENERAL

- What role should the federal government play in addressing the shortage? How should public and private sectors balance responsibility?
- What principles could be applied to better align incentives and coordinate supply chains in future medical crises?



# Exhibits Exhibit 1 COVID-19 Case Distribution



Source: https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/situation-reports/20200313-sitrep-53-covid-19.pdf?sfvrsn=adb3f72\_2



# Exhibit 2 Coronavirus Case Curves

#### Bending the Curve

Logarithmic scales can emphasize the rate of change in a way that linear scales do not. Italy seems to be slowing the coronavirus infection rate, while the number of cases in the United States continues to double every few days.



Source: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/20/health/coronavirus-data-logarithm-chart.html



# Exhibit 3 Ventilator Exports by Country





# Exhibit 4 Whole of America COVID-19 Response

### Whole-of-America COVID-19 Response

Locally executed, state managed and federally supported effort to meet the demand for critical supplies





# Exhibit 5 Excerpt from April 13, 2020 Department of Health and Human Services Press Release

General Electric's contract, at a price of \$64.1 million, is for 2,410 ventilators produced by June 29, with 112 by May 4 and 736 by June 1.

Hamilton's contract, at a price of \$552 million, is for 25,574 ventilators produced by July 3, with 850 by May 8 and 4,404 by May 22.

Hill-Rom's contract, at a price of \$20.1 million, is for 3,400 ventilators produced by July 13, with 400 by June 1.

Medtronic's contract, at a price of \$9.1 million, is for 1,056 ventilators to be produced by June 22, with 200 by May 4 and 678 by June 1.

ResMed's contract, at a price of \$31.98 million, is for 2,550 ventilators produced by July 13, with 400 by May 4 and 1,150 by June 1.

Vyaire's contract, at a price of \$407.9 million, is for 22,000 ventilators produced by June 29, with 1,200 ventilators by May 4 and 9,100 by June 1.

Zoll's contract, at a price of \$350.1 million, is for 18,900 ventilators produced by July 3, with 1,010 by May 4 and 4,410 by June 1.

*Source: "*HHS Announces New Ventilator Contracts, Orders Now Totaling Over 130,000 Ventilators, HHS.gov, April 13, 2020, <u>https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2020/04/13/hhs-announces-new-ventilator-contracts-orders-now-totaling-over-130000-ventilators.html.</u>

# Exhibit 6 Excerpt from March 31, 2020 FEMA Advisory

To submit a request, states and tribes will work through their FEMA/ HHS regional leadership. In order for a request to be processed, the state/tribe must provide detailed responses to the following five questions:

- 1. How many usable ventilators, ICU beds, and convertible ventilators are currently available within the state or tribe?
- 2. What is the current hospital bed and ICU bed occupancy rate in the state/tribe?
- 3. How many new ICU beds does the state/tribe estimate it can stand-up and the number of ventilators, or FDA-approved ventilator alternatives, it can or is standing up?
- 4. What is the decompression ability of hospitals in the state/tribe (i.e.: are there currently field hospitals or alternate care facilities established)?
- 5. How many anesthesia machines are in the state/tribe **and** have they been converted?

*Source:* FEMA Advisory, "Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic Ventilator Request, "The Council of State Governments: COVID-19 Resources for State Leaders, April 1, 2020, <u>https://web.csg.org/covid19/2020/04/01/coronavirus-covid-19-pandemic-ventilator-request/.</u>



### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> Federal Emergency Management Agency, "FEMA Approves \$4.9 Million for Breathing Machines in Pennsylvania," news release no. R3-20-NR-012, April 21, 2020, https://web.archive.org/web/20200421233411/https://www.fema.gov/newsrelease/2020/04/21/fema-approves-49-million-breathing-machines-pennsylvania. <sup>2</sup> The White House, "Remarks by President Trump, Vice President Pence, and Members of the Coronavirus Task Force in Press Briefing," March 18, 2020, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-vice-presidentpence-members-coronavirus-task-force-press-briefing-5/. <sup>3</sup> The White House, "Remarks by President Trump, Vice President Pence, And Members of the Coronavirus Task Force in Press Briefing," march 24, 2020, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-vice-presidentpence-members-coronavirus-task-force-press-briefing-9/. <sup>4</sup> Sean Captain, "Inside the Mad Rush to Produce Ventilators and Emergency Gear to Fight COVID-19," Fast Company, March 30, 2020, https://www.fastcompany.com/90483109/insidethe-mad-rush-to-produce-ventilators-and-emergency-gear-to-fight-covid-19. <sup>5</sup> David E. Sanger, Zolan Kanno-Youngs and Nicholas Kulish, "A Ventilator Stockpile, With One Hitch: Thousands Do Not Work," New York Times, April 1, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/01/us/politics/coronavirus-ventilators.html. <sup>6</sup> Gerry Shih, Emily Rauhala and Lena H. Sun, "Early Missteps and State Secrecy in China Probably Allowed the Coronavirus to Spread Farther and Faster," Washington Post, February 1, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2020/02/01/early-missteps-state-secrecychina-likely-allowed-coronavirus-spread-farther-faster/. <sup>7</sup> World Health Organization, "Pneumonia of Unknown Cause – China," Disease Outbreak News, January 5, 2020, https://www.who.int/csr/don/05-january-2020-pneumonia-ofunkown-cause-china/en/. <sup>8</sup> World Health Organization, "Naming the Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) and the Virus That Causes It," https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019 /technical-guidance/naming-the-coronavirus-disease-(covid-2019)-and-the-virus-that-causesit#:~:text=The%20International%20Committee%20on%20Taxonomy,two%20viruses% 20are%20different. <sup>9</sup> World Health Organization, "Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) Situation Report-53," March 13, 2020, https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/situation-reports/20200313-sitrep-53covid-19.pdf?sfvrsn=adb3f72 2. <sup>10</sup> Derrick Bryson Taylor, "A Timeline of the Coronavirus Pandemic," New York Times, July 21, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/article/coronavirus-timeline.html. <sup>11</sup> Reuters, "Coronavirus 10x More Deadly than the Flu: Fauci," video, March 11, 2020,

https://www.reuters.com/video/watch/idOVC4M5QSF.

<sup>12</sup> Kenneth Chang, "A Different Way to Chart the Spread of Coronavirus," *New York Times*, March 20, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/20/health/coronavirus-data-logarithm-chart.html</u>.

<sup>13</sup> Jason Horowitz, "Italy's Health Care System Groans Under Coronavirus—a Warning to the World," *New York Times*, March 12, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/12/world /europe/12italy-coronavirus-health-care.html</u>.

<sup>14</sup> Erika Edwards, "Americans Should Prepare for Coronavirus Crisis in U.S., CDC Says," NBC News, February 25, 2020, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/americans-should-prepare-coronavirus-spread-u-s-cdc-says-n1142556</u>.

<sup>15</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "COVIDView Weekly Summary," Cases, Data, & Surveillance, July 24, 2020, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/covid-data/covidview/index.html#hospitalizations</u>.

<sup>16</sup> Jack Curran, "GL Industry Report C2660a-GL: Global Respiratory Ventilator Manufacturing," IBIS World, April 2020, <u>https://my-ibisworld-</u>

com.ezproxy.cul.columbia.edu/download/gl/en/industry/5002/1/0/pdf.

<sup>17</sup> Simon J. Evenett, "Tackling COVID-19 Together," Global Trade Alert, March 23, 2020, <u>https://www.globaltradealert.org/reports/51</u>.

<sup>18</sup> Curran, "Global Respiratory Ventilator Manufacturing."

<sup>19</sup> Christopher Rowland, "More Lifesaving Ventilators Are Available. Hospitals Can't Afford Them," *Washington Post*, March 18, 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/</u>2020/03/18/ventilator-shortage-hospital-icu-coronavirus/.

<sup>20</sup> Markian Hawryluk, "As Ventilators Become Crucial in Saving Lives, Repair Roadblocks Remain," *Kaiser Health News*, April 17, 2020, <u>https://khn.org/news/as-ventilators-become-crucial-in-saving-lives-repair-roadblocks-remain/</u>.

<sup>21</sup> Curran, "Global Respiratory Ventilator Manufacturing."

<sup>22</sup> Neil A. Halpern and Kay See Tan, "United States Resource Availability for COVID-19," *Society of Critical Care Medicine*, May 12, 2020, <u>https://sccm.org/getattachment/Blog/March-2020/United-States-Resource-Availability-for-COVID-19/United-States-Resource-Availability-for-COVID-19.pdf?lang=en-US.</u>

<sup>23</sup> Lewis Rubinson, et al., *Mechanical Ventilators in US Acute Care Hospitals*, Cambridge University Press, 2010, <u>https://www.cambridge.org/core/services/aop-cambridge-core/content/view/F1FDBACA53531F2A150D6AD8E96F144D/S1935789300002731a.pdf/mechanical ventilators in us acute care hospitals.pdf.</u>

<sup>24</sup> Sheri Fink, "Worst-Case Estimates for U.S. Coronavirus Deaths," *New York Times*, March 13, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/13/us/coronavirus-deaths-estimate.html</u>.

<sup>25</sup> Daniel Silva, "Coronavirus Exposes Major Flaws in Health Care System, Experts Say," NBC News, April 29, 2020, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/health-care-experts-say-coronavirus-exposes-major-flaws-medical-system-n1194391</u>.

<sup>26</sup> Rowland, "Lifesaving Ventilators,"

https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/03/18/ventilator-shortage-hospital-icucoronavirus/.

Page 15 | Ventilator Rationing During the COVID-19 Pandemic

<sup>27</sup> Rowland, "Lifesaving Ventilators."

<sup>28</sup> Patti Neighmond, "As the Pandemic Spreads, Will There Be Enough Ventilators?" NPR, March 14, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/03/14/815675678/as-the-pandemic-spreads-will-there-be-enough-ventilators</u>.

<sup>29</sup> New York State Task Force on Life and the Law, "Ventilator Allocation Guidelines," November 2015,

https://www.health.ny.gov/regulations/task force/reports publications/docs/ ventilator guidelines.pdf.

<sup>30</sup> ASPR Tracie Healthcare Emergency Preparedness Information Gateway, "Partnering with the Healthcare Supply Chain During Disasters," August 2019,

https://files.asprtracie.hhs.gov/documents/aspr-tracie-partnering-with-the-healthcaresupply-chain-during-disasters.pdf.

<sup>31</sup> Ellen Proper, "Philips Targets Four-Fold Increase in Output of Ventilators," *Bloomberg*, March 22, 2020, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-03-22/philips-works-on-four-fold-hospital-ventilators-increase-by-3q</u>.

<sup>32</sup> Sarah Kliff, Ada Satariano, Jessica Silver-Greenberg, and Nicholas Kulish, "There Aren't Enough Ventilators to Cope With the Coronavirus," *New York Times*, March 18, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/18/business/coronavirus-ventilator-shortage.html.

<sup>33</sup> Congressional Research Service, "COVID-19: China Medical Supply Chains and Broader Trade Issues," April 6, 2020, <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R46304</u>.

<sup>34</sup> Pamela Boykoff, Clare Sebastian and Valentina Di Donato, "In the Race to Secure Medical Supplies, Countries Ban or Restrict Exports," *CNN Business*, March 27, 2020,

https://www.cnn.com/2020/03/27/business/medical-supplies-export-ban/index.html.

<sup>35</sup> Curran, "Global Respiratory Ventilator Manufacturing."

<sup>36</sup> Federal Emergency Management Agency, "FEMA Supply Chain Task Force Leads Four-Pronged Approach to Securing Needed Supplies and Equipment in COVID-19 Fight," news release no. HQ-20-051, April 7, 2020,

https://www.fema.gov/disasters/coronavirus/patients-healthcare.

<sup>37</sup> FEMA, "Four-Pronged Approach."

<sup>38</sup> CNN, "State of the Union," interview transcript with Dr. Anthony Fauci, Mike DeWine, and Bill de Blasio, March 15, 2020,

http://transcripts.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/2003/15/sotu.01.html.

<sup>39</sup> Lena H. Sun, "Inside the Secret US Stockpile Meant to Save Us All in a Bioterror Attack," *Washington Post*, April 24, 2018,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/wp/2018/04/24/inside-the-secret-u-s-stockpile-meant-to-save-us-all-in-a-bioterror-attack/.

<sup>40</sup> U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, "Strategic National Stockpile," April 3, 2020, <u>https://www.phe.gov/about/sns/Pages/default.aspx</u>.

<sup>41</sup> U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, "Stockpile Responses," July 2, 2020, <u>https://www.phe.gov/about/sns/Pages/responses.aspx</u>.

<sup>42</sup> U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, "Strategic National Stockpile Response to COIVD-19 Frequently Asked Questions," April 17, 2020,

https://www.phe.gov/about/sns/Pages/responses.aspx.

<sup>43</sup> Amy Goldstein, Lena H. Sun and Beth Reinhard, "Desperate for Medical Equipment, States Encounter a Beleaguered National Stockpile," *Washington Post*, March 28, 2020,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/desperate-for-medical-equipmentstates-encounter-a-beleaguered-national-stockpile/2020/03/28/1f4f9a0a-6f82-11ea-aa80c2470c6b2034\_story.html.

<sup>44</sup> Camila Domonoske, "GM Will Build 30,000 Ventilators for U.S. Government," NPR, April 8, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/04/08/829657257/gm-</u> <u>will-build-30-000-ventilators-for-u-s-government</u>.

<sup>45</sup> Anshu Siripurapu, "What is the Defense Production Act?" Council on Foreign Relations, April 29, 2020, <u>https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/what-defense-production-act</u>.

<sup>46</sup> Federal Emergency Management Agency, "Applying the Defense Production Act," news release no. HQ-20-099, April 14, 2020,

https://web.archive.org/web/20200427123844/https://www.fema.gov/news-release/2020/04/14/applying-defense-production-act.

<sup>47</sup> Federal Emergency Management Agency, "Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic: Supply Chain Stabilization Task Force," fact sheet, March 30, 2020,

https://www.fema.gov/fema-supply-chain-stabilization-task-force.

<sup>48</sup> U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, "HHS Announces New Ventilator Contracts, Orders Now Totaling Over 130,000 Ventilators," press release, April 13, 2020, <u>https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2020/04/13/hhs-announces-new-ventilator-contracts-orders-now-totaling-over-130000-ventilators.html</u>.

<sup>49</sup> Michael Biesecker and Tom Krisher, "Becoming 'King of Ventilators' May Result in Unexpected Glut," *AP*, May 10, 2020,

https://apnews.com/6cfc799ce4fdfc683afdcb32522fddbd.

<sup>50</sup> Edward Moreno, "New York City Auctioned off Extra Ventilators Due to Cost of Maintenance," *The Hill*, April 7, 2020, <u>https://thehill.com/homenews/state-watch/491651-new-york-city-auctioned-off-extra-ventilators-due-to-cost-of-maintenance</u>.

<sup>51</sup> Lance Williams, Will Evans and Will Carless, "California Once Had Mobile Hospitals and a Ventilator Stockpile. But it Dismantled Them," *Los Angeles Times*, March 27, 2020, <u>https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2020-03-27/coronavirus-california-mobile-hospitals-ventilators</u>.

<sup>52</sup> Amy Feldman, "States Bidding Against Each Other Pushing Up Prices of Ventilators Needed to Fight Coronavirus, NY Governor Cuomo Says," *Forbes*, March 28, 2020, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/amyfeldman/2020/03/28/states-bidding-against-each-other-pushing-up-prices-of-ventilators-needed-to-fight-coronavirus-ny-governor-cuomosays/#55b9af2a293e.</u>

<sup>53</sup> Amy Goldstein, "Desperate for Medical Equipment."

<sup>54</sup> U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, "New Ventilator Contracts."

<sup>55</sup> Priscilla Alvarez and Leyla Santiago, "Race Is On to Replenish Supply Stockpile Amid Concerns Of A Second Coronavirus Wave," CNN, June 23, 2020,

https://www.cnn.com/2020/06/23/politics/coronavirus-supply-strategic-nationalstockpile/index.html.

<sup>56</sup> Amy Goldstein, "Desperate for Medical Equipment."

<sup>57</sup> Joann Muller and Jonathan Swan, "Fixing American's Broken Coronavirus Supply Chain," *Axios*, March 29, 2020,

https://www.axios.com/coronavirus-supply-chain-task-force-2b6be629-170c-4874-9991-7f8b3f6c5320.html.

<sup>58</sup> Amy Goldstein, "Desperate for Medical Equipment."

<sup>59</sup> David E. Sanger, "Ventilator Stockpile."

<sup>60</sup> Lydia DePillis, Mike Spies, Joshua Kaplan, Kyle Edwards and Caroline Chen, "Here's Why Florida Got All the Emergency Medical Supplies It Requested While Other States Did Not," *ProPublica*, March 20, 2020, <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/heres-why-florida-got-all-theemergency-medical-supplies-it-requested-while-other-states-did-not</u>.

<sup>61</sup> Greg Sargent, "Has Trump Corrupted Coronavirus Supply Chain? Schiff Wants to Know," *Washington Post*, April 2, 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/04/02/has-trump-corrupted-coronavirus-supply-chain-schiff-wants-know/</u>.

<sup>62</sup> Governor of Ohio, "Ohio Takes Inventory of Ventilators; Issues Emergency Connection Order; Extends State Telework Order," news release, March 31, 2020,

https://governor.ohio.gov/wps/portal/gov/governor/media/news-and-media/inventory-of-ventilators-issues-emergency-correction-order-extends-state-telework-order.

<sup>63</sup> State of Michigan Department of Health and Human services, Emergency Order, March 23, 2020, <u>https://www.michigan.gov/documents/coronavirus/MDHHS epidemic reporting</u>order and instructions 684709 7.pdf.

<sup>64</sup> Zeynep Tufekci, "Don't Believe the COVID-19 Models," *Atlantic*, April 2, 2020, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2020/04/coronavirus-models-arent-supposed-be-right/609271/</u>.

<sup>65</sup> Jamie Ducharme, Why Ventilators May Not Be Working as Well for COVID-19 Patients as Doctors Hoped, Time, April 16, 2020, <u>https://time.com/5820556/ventilators-covid-19/</u>.

<sup>66</sup> Shimon Prokupecz and Caroline Kelly, "Cuomo Calls Trump 'Incorrect and Grossly Uniformed About New York's Ventilator Situation as Fight Escalates," CNN, March 27, 2020, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2020/03/27/politics/cuomo-trump-incorrect-and-grossly-</u> uninformed/index.html.

<sup>67</sup> American Hospital Association, "FEMA Implements Ventilator Request Process," April 1, 2020, <u>https://www.aha.org/news/headline/2020-04-01-fema-implements-ventilator-request-process</u>.

<sup>68</sup> Priscilla Alvarez, Jeremy Diamond and Majlie de Puy Kamp, "Companies making medical supplies say feds aren't taking charge," CNN, April 1, 2020,

https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/01/politics/coronavirus-manufacturers-ventilators/index.html.